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Mandar boat and Penongkol boat in Lombok Timur. Photo credit: MDPI 

This is the last newsletter of 2016 and what a busy few months 

it has been wrapping up the year. There were numerous DMCs 

and stakeholder workshops conducted as well as fishermen and 

high school sustainability awareness programs. We had a 

number of international trips, to Monterey Bay Aquarium and to 

Benin in West Africa. Our support for national management 

initiatives continues, such as Harvest Control Rule development 

and provincial FAD management plans and we look forward to 

collaborating with all partners on these and other initiatives in 

2017. 

The end of the year marks both the beginning and end of a 

number of projects. The IFITT project has come to a close and 

with that we have said good bye to a number of trusted and hard-

working staff. We wish them the best in the future and hope that 

our paths will cross again. We are honored to be working with 

and have received confirmation from various donors for future 

projects including from the Packard Foundation, USAID-SEA, 

the Walton Family Foundation and potentially more. This a great 

sign of how much we have grown in capacity in recent years and 

we look forward to a busy year ahead with all grant partners to 

achieve the objectives to a very high standard. We will be 

recruiting new staff to support with these projects so look out 

for upcoming job advertisements from us. 

2017 will be a big year for MDPI, as we continue to become 

bigger, better and stronger. We thank all partners and 

collaborators for their support and friendship this past year and 

we look forward to continuing and expanding these links in the 

future.   

 

Aditya U. Surono 

Executive Director, Masyarakat dan Perikanan Indonesia 

Our Programs 

 Fishery Improvement  
Data Management Committee (DMC)   

 

Data Management Committee (DMC) in Nusa Tenggara Barat (NTB). Photo 

credit: MDPI 

MDPI facilitated Data Management Committee (DMC) 

meetings in Nusa Tenggara Barat (NTB) and in Nusa Tenggara 

Timur (NTT) in October 2016 and in Maluku in November 2016. 

The aim of DMC meetings is to discuss issues on fisheries 

management in the region. The DMC members consist of 

stakeholders from government, universities, NGOs, industries 

and fishers. Great progress was made with these DMCs, with 

NTB DMC developing a FAD management document and NTT 

following suit. 

StakeholdersĦ Workshop  

 

StakeholdersĦ workshop in Manado. Photo credit: MDPI 

In order to establish new DMCs in South Sulawesi and North 

Sulawesi, MDPI facilitated Stakeholders Workshop in Makassar 

and in Manado in September 2016. The aim of these workshops 

was to get the same perspective from fisheries stakeholders 

about the importance of co-management in the region.  

The participants of the workshops fully agreed to establish co-

management in South Sulawesi Province and North Sulawesi 

Province. They also agreed to make a small technical team to 

focus on discussing the role of each co-management member. 

MDPI will follow up these meetings early in the new year. 

Harvest Strategy Development for Indonesian Archipelagic 

Waters  

Indonesia is committed to developing Harvest Strategies for 

Archipelagic Waters (FMA 713, 714 and 715) that are 



compatible with the Harvest Strategies required under the 

WCPFC. This process started in 2014, with the expected 

achievement of having robust and useable Harvest Strategies by 

the end of 2017. There is a lot of effort going in to this process 

from many stakeholders. DJPT SDI and Puslitbangkan are 

leading the initiative, with support from CSIRO, the WCPFC, 

MDPI, AP2HI, SFP, IPNLF, IPB, industry partners, national 

universities, provincial government and many more. It has been 

a great example of how Indonesia is engaging all stakeholders in 

fisheries management developments. 

The most recent meetings for Harvest Strategy development 

were held in November 2016 in Bali and in Bogor. The 10-11th 

November was a Technical Workshop, where there was an 

update on the progress on identifying gaps from available 

stakeholder data and staff from Puslitbangkan gave an update 

on their time with CSIRO for training in modelling and data 

assessment. The 14th of November was a Management 

Objective Workshop and was attended by representatives from 

industry and provincial government. The final workshop was the 

Stakeholder Workshop, 15-16th November, where a review of 

stakeholdersĦ on fisheries management issues from a survey in 

November were discussed with participants. The workplan was 

reviewed and updated with an exciting agenda of meetings in 

2017. 

 Communication & 

Development  
Diskusi Santai Tentang Ikan (dan Kepiting) 

MDPIĦs Communications and Development team, in 

collaboration with Fair Trade team, Fishery Improvement team 

and Supply Chain team, conducted I-Fish Data Communication 

Cruiseship events in 8 sites in 2016. The final leg of these events 

was in Sept/Oct in Kaimana (mud crab) and Sorong (pole and line 

tuna). MDPI collects data from fishermen and discusses the data 

with fishermen, government, industry and other fishery 

stakeholders in Data Management Committee (DMC), but this 

program was more specific to discuss the I-Fish data specifically 

with local fishermen. The objective of the cruiseship was 

manifold: capacity building, engagement of stakeholders, 

relationship building, awareness and most importantly 

developing the idea that fishermen who understand and 

appreciate the data will  contribute more willingly to the data 

collection program.   

 

Diskusi Santai tentang Kepiting bersama Nelayan in Kaimana. Photo credit: 

MDPI 

MDPI prepared presentations, posters and individual graphics 

displaying I-Fish data analysis, such as production per fishing 

ground, bycatch, fuel use and fish length frequency for the 

activity. In total 18 fishermen attended the discussions in Sorong 

and 28 in Kaimana. All participants were very keen and 

interested in the I-Fish data and what it could mean for them and 

their fishing approach. MDPI also followed up on information 

requests from previous cruiseship events this year, distributing 

posters of monthly catch per fishing ground and tuna biology to 

the sites.  

World Fisheries Day 

 

A fisherman in Assilulu, Maluku, shares his fishing story. Photo credit: MDPI 

World Fisheries Day is celebrated on November 21 to highlight 

the importance of fisheries for humankind. Masyarakat dan 

Perikanan Indonesia (MDPI) celebrated this yearĦs World 

Fisheries Day by conducting simultaneous events in 15 sites in 

Papua, Maluku, Sulawesi and Nusa Tenggara. The event was a 

fishery-themed coloring competition for elementary students 

and story time with fishermen. We prepared six sea animal 

pictures (sea turtle, shark, manta, skipjack tuna, yellowfin tuna 

and big eye tuna) with fun facts about them as the materials to 

be colored by the students. MDPI teams in the field also invited 

fisherman willing to share their story and experience as 

fisherman with the children to give an idea about fishing life to 

the young generation. Indonesian kids grow up with the folk 

song ĨNenek Moyangku Orang Pelautĩ (my ancestors are sailors) 

so it is very special to introduce the fishery world to them from a 

young age. 

 

Fishery-themed coloring competition for elementary students. Photo credit: MDPI 



There were 603 participants, consisting of students, teachers, 

headmasters, fishermen and heads of village. The students were 

very enthusiastic in participating in the event and they gave their 

full attention to the fishermanĦs stories, who were extremely 

happy to be able to share his stories with the kids. The kids were 

able to ask the fisherman questions about his trip and his fishing 

life. From the teachersĦ perspective, they really appreciated that 

MDPI conducted the event, bringing awareness to the 

communities of the close connection we all have to the ocean 

and of the courageous work the fishermen do every day to bring 

us our delicious and wholesome dinners! 

MDPI Cinema Night Program 

MDPI launched the Cinema Night Program with a movie aiming 

to increase the awareness about Endangered Threatened and 

Protected (ETP) species to the community. During September ģ 

December, the program was conducted in Sorong and Kaimana, 

West Papua. It was a fantastic event, with 230 total  spectators, 

ranging from adult to many of the local kids. They were very 

excited and super happy to watch the movie on a big screen. 

 

Movie night program. Photo credit: MDPI 

Automatic stakeholder reports from I -Fish 

I-Fish is now automatically sending data reports from I-Fish to 

users who already have log-in access (i.e. national and provincial 

government, suppliers and fishermen). Each report contains 

three graphs specific to the stakeholder type and is distributed 

to stakeholders every three months. MDPI welcomes feedback 

and suggestions for these reports from users. 

Additionally, more information and education material has been 

added to the I-Fish website and can be downloaded and 

distributed. There are posters on whale sharks, crab 

identification, tuna  biology, etc.  

        Fair Trade 
Safety at Sea & First Aid Training for Fair Trade Fishermen 

MDPI held Safety at Sea & First Aid Trainings for Fair Trade 

fishermen in six locations: Parigi, Bula (Seram Utara); Tanjung, 

Tehoru (Seram Selatan); Waprea (Buru); Lingadan (Toli-toli) 

during September and October 2016. The trainings were held to 

comply with the Fair Trade compliance criteria related to 

ĥOccupational Health & Safety standardĦ section of the Capture 

Fisheries Standard. 190 Fair Trade fishermen attended the 

training, which was conducted in collaboration with the National 

Search and Rescue team and Navy (Angkatan Laut Toli-toli). 

 

First Aid Training in Parigi, Seram Utara. Photo credit: MDPI 

The training had the following sessions: Basic Navigations for 

Fisherman, Survival Techniques at Sea and First Aid Training. 

Basic Navigation material included mapping skill and navigation 

to make sure they can go home safely and what things to do 

before going to sea. 

Maluku Cultural Cong ress: MDPI Showcasing Its Work in Small 

Scale Fisheries and Fair Trade In the Province 

Buru Regency Government hosted an annual Kongres Budaya 

Maluku (Maluku Culture Congress) in Lapangan Pattimura, 

Namlea City. The purpose of the event was to promote the 

various cultural aspects of Maluku, especially Buru Island, to the 

local and international community. It was also aimed to re-

engage the younger generation to revive interest in the local 

culture so that it is sustained into the future. 

MDPI has several sites in Buru that are involved in the Fair 

Trade, traceability and data collection programs of MDPI. MDPI 

was invited to participate in the event to promote MDPI 

Programs, especially the Fair Trade Program. The Fair Trade 

program in Buru is highly recognised by the community through 

the Fair Trade premium fund (calculated as a percentage of the 

ex-vessel price of fish) for community projects, such as to 

improve village infrastructure, to build waste bins near the sea, 

to develop sea turtle conservation program and to plant trees. 

 

From left to right: Djamal, Huda (MDPI), Mr. Wim Manuhutu (A Researcher and 

Former Maluku Museum Director in Netherland), and Mr. Adam Umasugi (Head 

of DKP Buru). Photo credit: MDPI 

The event was attended by notable attendees such as Tourism 

Minister, Mr. Arief Yahya, and staff; Coordinating Minister for 

Human Development and Culture of Indonesia, Ms. Puan 

Maharani, and staff; Vice Governor of Maluku Mr. Zeith and 

staff; Satuan Kerja Perangkat Daerah (SKPD) Provinsi Maluku; 

Head of Buru Regency, Mr. Ramly Umasugi and Satuan Kerja 

Perangkat Daerah (SKPD) Kabupaten Buru, and people from 



Buru Iqra University. The attendees showed a great interest and 

even surprise at the extent of the MDPI programs, which aim to 

support sustainability both environ mentally and socially. 

Academic people from Buru Iqra University also praised MDPIĦs 

work in achieving Fair Trade certification for yellowfin tuna and 

MDPIĦs work in data collection to support governmentĦs effort in 

sustainable fisheries management. 

Fair Trade Audit  

As is required by the Fair Trade standard there is a requirement 

for an annual audit in certified fisheries to ensure compliance to 

the standard and to ensure progress is maintained both socially 

and environmentally. The Fair Trade audit was conducted this 

year from the 18-30 November. The certified accreditation body 

responsible for the audit was SCS global and an observer from 

Fair Trade USA was also present for some parts of the audit. The 

audit spanned 2 provinces, >12 locations, 3 plant visits, 

interviews with fishermen from 8 Fisher associations and 3 Fair 

Trade Committees. After completion of the audit, the client, in 

this case Coral Triangle Processors, should receive the audit 

report within 30 working days of the close of the auditĮ. this 

means CTP and MDPI as their implementation partners are 

waiting patiently to know the result of the audit. Next steps will 

be informing the fishermen on the result and then action 

planning for how to achieve the requirements for next yearĦs 

audit. Its non-stop with Fair Trade activities, but the objective 

for the year ahead is for MDPI to take a step back and promote 

stronger ownership and participation by the fishermen in the 

management of the Fair Trade project.   

 Supply Chain 
Over 200 Indonesian Small Scale Handline Vessels are Now 

Available Online on PVR-ISSF website 

 

Is the PVR, Proactive Vessel Registration of the International 

Seafood Sustainability Foundation, applicable for artisanal and 

small scale tuna fisheries? This question arises owing to the fact 

that the PVR list, openly and publicly accessible on the ISSF 

website is currently populated predominantly by large purse 

seine vessels. This question also laid the basis for a pilot project 

aiming to test the validity of the PVR on small scale tuna fisheries 

in Indonesia, a collaboration between MDPI, the International 

Pole and Line Foundation, Asosiasi Perikanan Pole and Line dan 

Handline Indonesia and ISSF. 

In brief, the PVR is a tool created by ISSF, aiming to enables tuna 

vessel owners to identify themselves as active participants in 

meaningful sustainability efforts, such as implementing specific 

best practices. Unlike Purse seine and longline vessel, small tuna 

handline and Pole and Line vessels like in Indonesia, are widely 

spread in rural coastal areas where the regulatory authorities 

may have sparse data availability and where compliance and 

monitoring may be limited.  The PVR aims to transparently show 

that the vessels registered have undergone a level of training 

related to sustainability, are compliant with regulations and 

have committed to certain standards of sustainability. 

However, on June 2016, 213 small handline vessels from 

Indonesia are now accessible in ISSFĦs website as a successful 

result of all parties contributing to the  joint project. Since it was 

kicked off over one year ago, MDPI hand in hand with AP2HI 

(Assosiasi Perikanan Pole & Line dan Handline Indonesia), 

strived towards collecting data and verifying vessel by vessel in 

Bitung, Maluku, North Maluku and Larantuka region as well as 

approaching the company and aggregators in each place.  

2nd Applied Research Fund International Workshop, Benin, 

West Africa  

In 2015, MDPI was approved funding from NWO-WOTRO Food 

& Business Applied Research Fund (ARF) to conduct an 18 

month project called ĥTechnology innovations towards 

sustainability in IndonesiaĦs tuna supply chainsĦ. This project is in 

collaboration with Wageningen University, Dalhousie 

University, Institute Pertanian Bogor, PT. Harta Samudra and 

Technical Services, LLC. The objective of this project was to pilot 

and research traceability-based technologies that will facilitate 

improved information flows and help both tuna fishermen and 

processors in Indonesia to meet the informational requirements, 

specifically for traceability focused on the export market. Four 

technology systems (Tally-O, DOCK, Spot Trace and OurFish) 

were introduced and piloted on each supply chain node (fishers, 

middlemen, dockside enumerators and processing facilities) in 

Maluku (Indonesia) and Vietnam. 

 

Workshop in Benin. Photo credit: NWO 

On 25-28 October 2016, NWO-WOTRO Science for Global 

Development, the Food & Business Knowledge Platform 

(F&BKP) and the University of Abomey-Calavi, in collaboration 

with AgriProFocus Benin held a workshop for 17 projects who 

received funding from NWO-WOTRO Food & Business ARF. I, 

Stephani from MDPI attended on behalf our projects members, 

with other participants attending from Uganda, Kenya, 

Ethophia, Benin, Tanzania, Mozambique, Bangladesh and the 

Netherlands. This was a great workshop for learning more 

information about the various projects, only two of which were 

related to fisheries resources. 

 

 



Mud crab handling training  in Kaimana, West Papua 

Mud crab, also known as mangrove crab, has a high market 

demand in both domestic and foreign markets. The crabs must 

be exported and delivered alive, which is a big challenge for the 

fishers and suppliers, both at village and city level. From the 

fishing village to Kaimana it is a 3-4 hour boat journey. After this 

there is a 10-13 hour flight to Bali, from where some crabs may 

continue their journey to Ambon, Makassar, Surabaya, Jakarta 

or even abroad to Singapore. Currently the long journey from 

Arguni bay to the intended market (Bali or Jakarta) and the 

quarantine checking process are affecting the crab mortality, 

with many crabs not surviving the journey.  

 

Fisherwomen learning how to tie mudcrab to avoid individuals attacking each 

other when packaged. Photo credit: MDPI 

MDPI is trying to establish a sustainable buyers group with a 

number of high profile, sustainably conscious restaurants in Bali. 

These restaurants have received samples of the mud crab to get 

a feel for the product. Some boxes arrived in good condition, 

others did not. The current mortality rate is above 5% of the 

total weight of the shipment, too high for these restaurants to 

commit to the product. To improve the quality and mortality rate 

of the crabs coming from Arguni to Bali, MDPI organised a 

ĨMudcrab Good Handling and Packing Trainingĩ. The trainer was 

Prof. Dr. Ir. Yushinta Fujaya, M. Si, a lecturer of Universitas 

Hasanuddin (UNHAS) Makassar, South Sulawesi. The materials 

included: Mudcrab Post Harvest Handling Technique, Mudcrab 

Packing and Cargo, and also Introduction to Mudcrab 

Aquaculture. The participants were representatives of the fisher 

associations in Arguni Bay, suppliers from Arguni Bay and 

suppliers from Kaimana city. 

MSC COC 

 

MDPI are delighted to be working this year on a special project 

under the Marine Stewardship Councils Global Fisheries 

Sustainability Fund. Together with partners AP2HI, IPNLF and 

UNIDO we are implementing a project which aims to support 

the tuna Handline and Pole and line companies of AP2HI to work 

towards meeting the MSC Chain of Custody standard. This is 

being done in parallel to ongoing work which aims to bring these 

2 fisheries to MSC environmental certification in the near 

future. As part of the project, on the 7th November the partners 

hosted a workshop entitled ĨGap Analysis: Tuna Supply Chains 

and the MSC COCĩ. The attendees were mainly private sector, 

with some additional NGOs, bi-laterals and consultants. General 

introductions on Chain of Custody and MSC were given, after 

which our traceability consultant Peter Trott, Fishlistic, gave an 

overview of the analysis he had conducted on tuna supply chains 

in Indonesia. Basically, Handline and Pole and Line supply chains, 

categorized by supply chain type, were audited according to the 

MSC CoC standard. The report and presentation by Peter Trott 

gave the companies the opportunity to identify the types of 

issues which may be prevalent in their type of supply chain and 

were then given a set of recommendations on how to work 

through these potential issues. The workshop allowed 

companies to work through an action planning activity, 

hopefully giving them the tools and knowledge to develop and 

work through an improvement process over the coming months. 

Also, as part of the project, a full-time traceability officer has 

been instated in AP2HI. Heri, will be on stand-by to work hand-

in -hand with the member companies to develop their plans and 

implement improvements towards MSC COC compliance.  

The workshop also hosted a meet and greet session between 

companies and the potential conformity assessment body (CAB) 

or auditing bodies which would be employed to go to CoC 

certification when the time comesĮ hopefully the project and 

the workshop are on the right track towards having supply 

chains ready to handle certified product if and when the fisheries 

get MSC certified. 

 

Other News  
Monterey Bay Aquarium  

Our director of Programs and Research, Momo has been part of 

the Monterey Bay Aquarium (MBA) Seafood Watch Program 

(SFW) Multi-Stakeholder Group (MSG) for 2 years now. The 

groups objective is to be the final decision-making body. The 

main goal of the MSG is to approve the final standards for 

publication. The 2nd meeting of the group was convened at the 

Monterey Bay Aquarium on October 4-5th, 2016. The primary 

purpose of this meeting was to discuss and vote on the Seafood 

Watch Standards for Wild-Capture Salmonids as well as 

proposed updates to the SFW Fisheries and Aquaculture 

Standards since the last convening. In addition, aspects and 

discussions were had on in-progress work on Standard 

Credibility including Assurance, Claims and Measuring Impacts. 

There were additional discussions on new tools that Seafood 

Watch has developed including the Greenhouse Gas Emission 

Tool and the Human Rights Risk Tool. We would like to give a 

shout out to the Seafood Watch team, firstly for being great 

hosts and most importantly for all the amazing work they are 

doingĮ Well done guys, you inspire us! JJ 

 
The 2nd MDPI All Staff Training and Gathering  

 

MDPI all crew. Photo credit: MDPI 

MDPI recently gathered its entire crew in Bali for a training and 

empowerment session. The training gathered the team from all 


